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November 12, 2003
Dear Family,

Isabel may be gone, but her impacts will be felt for quite some time to come.  Electric power has been
restored to 1.8 million Dominion customers who lost it (some for as long as 2½ weeks) and water was flowing again
in Richmond metro area 1½ days after Isabel’s departure to the north.  But so many trees, whose root systems
could not maintain grip in the saturated soil (thanks to an incredibly rainy summer) were felled by the gusty winds,
that their removal will continue on into spring of next year.  There will be no shortage of mulch and firewood in the
coming years in this area!

Since the letter was here last, Danie & I took a summer trip to see the state of Michigan.  Why Michigan, you
ask? . . . Well, for the same reason that Barbara visited Kentucky/Tennessee . . . Why not?  As it happened, we were
just outside the area affected by the “Great Blackout of ‘03".  The only impact we felt from the blackout was when
we stayed overnight in Akron, OH on the way home and noted the waterhammers and muddy water that was
expelled from the shower & sink faucets when they were opened for the first time after water pressure had been
restored in the area.

Chris finally found a job in his chosen field and is now working as a Graphic Designer for a small advertising
company in town.  Landing the job was not easy, as he was “interviewed” seven times by the owner and staff (this
should have been a omen).  They had been looking for a “gofer” to help with various technical tasks around the
office.  In reviewing his work and talking to Chris, they liked him a lot, but realized that he was much more capable
than the gofer they had envisioned, and therefore had to re-think how he would fit within the staff.  They chose to
offer him a job at slightly higher pay than the gofer as a Graphic Designer.  He has now been there eight months
and has learned quite a bit about the advertising business.  (Go to http://www.riversideonthejames.com to see a
sample of his work.)  He enjoys the work, but the owner has revealed his dark side . . . he’s highly critical and his
chronic inability to stick with a decision tends to make a crisis out of what should be some of the most routine
work, causing higher stress levels in the office than necessary.  But for now, it’s a job!  Maybe we should get our
Graphic Designing offsprings to “network” with each other.

Claudine quit her job at Lerner to pursue other local employment opportunities in May, but the day after she
gave notice, she was contacted by the director of the costume shop at the New Harmony Theatre in Evansville, IN. 
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Claudine had worked there during the summer two years ago and they were so impressed with her that they
wanted her to come back and work as the assistant shop director.  Naturally, she accepted the job and she was
off to Indiana for the summer.  While out there, she made some contacts that she continued to pursue following
her return.  One of those contacts led to a position in the costume shop at the Northern Stage
(http://www.northernstage.org) in White River Junction, VT.  So, she was off again.  Since Claudine is a true
Southern Belle and has had little exposure to the Northeast, Danie and a friend used this opportunity to escort
Claudine to her new digs and to do a little quilt shop hopping road trip on the side.

Claudine is doing fine, and, of course, is well liked by the staff.  She made it known that her real desire is to
act, not make costumes, and upon hearing that, the theatre director suggested that she be given bit parts on
stage that would not interfere with her other duties.  They apparently have several such parts in the play they are
running during the Christmas season.  We’ll see what happens!  We plan to visit Claudine during the upcoming
Christmas season 

Danie made it through her grieving period following the loss of our dog, Muffin, but could not get over the void
she experienced.  So, in August, we became the owners of another Shih Tzu puppy, and named her Sophie.  While
Muffin was black & white, Sophie is white & black (an important distinction).  Caring for the dog now fills in the few
free moments Danie has between going to quilt classes, quilt guilds, quilt shows and, of course, making quilts!

Softball season turned out to be a real joke this year, as only eight games (four nights) were played by the
schedule.  All of the other games were rained out, re-scheduled and some rained out again.  Attempts to schedule
so many games resulted in some very inconvenient times and places, so essentially, just about everyone lost
interest.  The playoffs were held while we were on vacation and I never really found out how we did!

We are approaching the end of a very interesting year in the Nuclear division of Dominion.  I noted in the last
round that we had finished the replacement of the two reactor heads at our North Anna site and were in the
middle of an outage to replace the Surry 1 reactor head.  That replacement was completed, and we are now coming
to the end of the final head replacement outage for the Virginia plants; this one on Surry Unit 2.  Our assimilation
of the Millstone Power Station is going well and last week, it was announced that we have agreed to purchase the
Kewaunee Power Station (a single unit site) in Wisconsin (About 100 miles north of Frank’s digs).  We’ll take over
the plant only after their next refueling outage where they will install a new reactor head and make changes to
uprate the electrical output of the station.

I want to thank everyone who responded to my request to vote over the Internet for our favorite local
singer/songwriter, Susan Greenbaum.  Because of the overwhelming number of votes she received, Susan won the
national contest sponsored by pop/rock star Jewel’s Soul City Café and, as the winner, was supposed to tour with
Jewel this Fall.  Unfortunately, the tour never happened.  Using the untimely death of Jewel’s bass guitarist as an
excuse, the tour was greatly scaled back and Susan was cut from the show with a “promise” to include her in a
later tour.  There is some good news here, however, as winning this nationwide contest has given Susan greater
credibility, which caught the attention of one influential talent management firm (the firm that represents Barry
Manilow).  That firm is now doing some speculative (free) work to promote Susan, because they see a future in her. 
We’re keeping our fingers crossed!

I want to get some feedback on a plan that Ray and I are working on, that we think would be something that
our family would treasure.  Aunt Claire has forwarded all of the original pages of the Round Robin (both the first
chain, which was lost, and the current chain) and I plan to electronically scan all those pages.  Our intent is to post
these files on a Web site that Ray will maintain, so that at any time, anyone with internet access can review any
part of the Round Robin archives.  We would update the archive whenever the letter passes through my home.
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